BOROUGH OF KETTERING

At the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 17th December 2008.

Present:

	Councillor 
Jenny  Henson (The Mayor)
	Councillor  Matt Lynch

	
"
Ruth Groome   (The Deputy Mayor)       
	         “        Shirley Lynch

	
"
Linda Adams                                                  
	         “        Mary Malin

	
"
Duncan Bain                                          
	         “        Paul Marks

	
"
Maurice Bayes
         “        David Bishop                                            
	         “        Victoria Perry
         “        Alan Pote

	
"
Jonathan Bullock

         “        Robert Civil 
         “        Paul Corazzo                                                        
	         “        Russell Roberts
         “        Chris Smith-Haynes
         “        David Soans

	
"
Mark Dearing

"
Scott Edwards
         “        Terry Freer
	         “        Margaret Talbot
         “        Michael Tebbutt
         “        Greg Titcombe

	         “        Christopher Groome
         “        James Hakewill
	         “        Keli Watts
         “        Jonathan West

	
"
Larry Henson
	         “        Alison Wiley

	         “        Christopher Lamb

	         “        Derek Zanger
         

	
	

	
	

	

	

	
	

	

	

	

	


08.C.53
HALL MEADOW PRIMARY SCHOOL CHOIR

Prior to the commencement of business, members of the Council were entertained by students from Hall Meadow Primary School Choir who sang festive songs. The Mayor thanked the Choir for their most entertaining performance.
08.C.54
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brown Derbyshire, Hollobone and Rennie.
08.C.55
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 24th September 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor. 

08.C.56
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Shirley Lynch declared a personal interest in Item No. 11 (i) as she had a relative who was the President of Kettering Town Football Club.
Councillor Matt Lynch declared a personal interest in Item No. 11 (i) as he had a relative who was the President of Kettering Town Football Club.

Councillor Christopher Groome declared a personal interest in Item No. 11 (i) as he was a season ticket holder at Kettering Town Football Club.

The Mayor declared a personal interest in Item No. 11 (i) as she had attended matches and received hospitality at Kettering Town Football Club.
Councillor Larry Henson (The Mayor’s Consort) declared a personal interest in Item No. 11(i) as he had attended matches and received hospitality at Kettering Town Football Club.
08.C.57
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor extended the compliments of the season to all those present, and invited members and officers to join her and her Consort for refreshments in the Mayor’s Parlour at the close of the meeting.
The Mayor announced that the Council had received re-accreditation of its ‘Investor In People’ status and invited Councillor Malin as the Portfolio Holder for Human Resources to outline details of the assessment.
The Mayor reminded members of the draw for her Christmas Raffle which would be held in the Newlands centre on Saturday 20th December 2008.

The Mayor also reminded members of Councillor Titcombe’s sponsored beard shave which would take place at the same time as the draw.
08.C.58
LEADER’S ANNOUNCMENTS

The Leader of the Council informed members of the recent Litter Pick he undertook with Councillor West.
He also complimented Corby Borough Council on its achievement improving its CPA score and welcomed the improvement to services provided for people in the North Northamptonshire area.
The Leader thanked Councillors West and C. Groome for attending the recent Credit Crunch Summit, and also welcomed Shirley Plenderleith, the new Head of Environmental Health to the meeting.
08.C.59
CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Chief Executive passed on Season’s Greetings to the Mayor and Councillors on behalf of the Council’s staff.

He paid tribute to Jonathan Eatough, the departing Head of Democratic and Legal Services, who was attending his final Council meeting at Kettering. Councillors Hakewill and West on behalf of their respective Groups endorsed these comments.
08.C.60
‘ I’M A COUNCILLOR – GET ME OUT OF HERE’ – EVENT FEEDBACK
A report was submitted  to members that outlined the outcomes of the above event and sought to establish agreement for a mechanism for taking forward suggestions and ideas put forward by young people who participated in the event.
Councillor Malin, the Portfolio Holder for Member Development thanked all those councillors who participated in this year’s event, either by putting themselves in the firing line for questions in the chat-room and on the website or by attending schools to answer questions in person.

The Council and the members who participated, had gained a wealth of information about what young people in the Borough think about their local environment, services and facilities,  some of which could be  acted on immediately. However, there were some topics and views that were more complex and the Member Development Working Group feels that this work should now be taken forward by the Council. 

Thanks were due to members and officers who participated in the event, notably Anne Ireson, the Democratic Services Manager, who had been responsible for organising the event.
Consequently, Councillor Malin proposed, Councillor Hakewill seconded, and it was

RESOLVED  
that the Research and Development Committee consider the comprehensive list of questions and issues that were raised during this event and recommend to the Executive Committee how the best use can be made of the views of our young people in planning for the future.
08.C.61
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY 2008-2011
Members were requested to consider adopting the final version of the Sustainable Community Strategy for Kettering Borough 2008 – 2011 and the Sustainable Communities Strategy for Northamptonshire 2008 – 2011 that were endorsed by the Council’s Executive at its meeting held on 3rd December 2008.
RESOLVED 

that the Council:

(i) formally adopts the Sustainable Community Strategy for Kettering Borough, and  

(ii) formally adopts the Sustainable Communities Strategy for Northamptonshire.

08.C.62
APPOINTMENT OF TEMPORARY MONITORING OFFICER
A report was submitted that sought approval for the designation of a Temporary Monitoring Officer for the Council as the current Monitoring Officer was leaving. 
RESOLVED 

that:

i)
the Council ratifies the appointment of Martin Hammond as Monitoring Officer with effect from the departure of the Head of Democratic and Legal Services on 19th December 2008, and from that date until the new Head of Democratic and Legal Services takes up her post the functions of that post as contained in the Constitution be delegated to him; and
ii)
the new Head of Democratic and Legal Services be designated as Monitoring Officer with effect from her start date.

08.C.63
URGENT ITEMS APPROVED BY THE EXECUTIVE – SEPTEMBER TO DECEMBER 2008
A report was submitted which presented to members of the Council a list of decisions on matters of urgent business taken by the Executive Committee. Those matters were :-
· Credit Crunch Summit
· Managing Growth – Developer Contributions

· Suite 16 Delivery Resource
Councillor Christopher Groome addressed the Council with regard to the Credit Crunch Summit. He congratulated those involved on this successful event and the action plan that had emanated from it, and pledged support for its implementation. However, he considered that there was much work for the Council and its partners to undertake next year, particularly as the current economic situation was likely to persist and possibly worsen.
08.C.64
KETTERING TOWN FOOTBALL CLUB

It was proposed by Councillor Jonathan West and seconded by Councillor Paul Corazzo that:-

“This Council applauds Kettering Town Football Club’s recent success in the Blue Square Premier League and FA Cup competitions and this Council also supports the Football Club’s social responsibilities, including distancing itself from racism in football.
 

This Council calls upon the Leader and Executive to work with Kettering Town Football club to ensure a viable future for this important sporting and cultural attribute to our town.”
Councillor Tebbutt proposed and Councillor Bayes seconded the following amendment to the Motion above :

‘This Council welcomes support for all sports in the Borough, not just football, but also rugby, boxing, martial arts, tennis, gymnastics, shooting, hockey, track and field events, cricket and many others. We will use our best endeavours to see a flourishing sporting community in the Borough which enables young people particularly to participate in and enjoy sport. We will seek to give assistance in line with national and local planning policies and financial guidelines that reflect the wishes of the community. We very much wish the Poppies well when they meet Eastwood after the Christmas break as well as in their league and other cup matches.’
In support of the amendment, members noted that the original motion focused on just one sport, and that the amendment sought to broaden the assistance and support that the Council could provide to a wide range of activities, which included football. It was contended by some members that the amendment was, in fact, a new motion, although other members took the view that the thrust of the original motion was largely contained within the amendment. Members were advised that Councillor Tebbutt’s proposal met the requirements for it to be considered as an amendment. 
(NB; Councillor Civil declared a personal interest in the amendment should it be adopted, as an officer of the Amateur Boxing Association of England).
Having considered the amendment, it was put to the vote.
For the Amendment  20, Against 0, Not Voting 11

The Amendment having been carried, it became the substantive motion.

Further to this, Councillor Adams proposed and Councillor West seconded the following amendment to the substantive motion :

‘This Council welcomes support for all sports in the Borough. We will use our best endeavours to see a flourishing sporting community in the Borough which enables young people particularly to participate in and enjoy sport. We will seek to give assistance in line with national and local planning policies and financial guidelines that reflect the wishes of the community. We very much wish the Poppies well when they meet Eastwood after the Christmas break as well as in their league and other cup matches.’

Some members considered that it would be wrong to specify certain sports in a motion in case it restricted the support and advice the Council could give to just those sports listed. However, the view was also expressed that the proposed amendment to the substantive motion could weaken the intention for support to be expressed for the Football Club, which had been the intention of both the original motion and the original amendment that had become the substantive motion. 
Having considered the amendment to the substantive motion, it was put to the vote.

For the Amendment 5, Against 18, Not Voting 8
Prior to the voting on this issue, Members were reminded that it was implicit in the Council’s Diversity Policy that it supported all actions that sought to eliminate racism.
Further to this, Councillor Groome proposed, Councillor Hakewill seconded and it was 

RESOLVED

that the motion be now put.


Consequent to the above, it was
RESOLVED 
that this Council welcomes support for all sports in the Borough, not just football, but also rugby, boxing, martial arts, tennis, gymnastics, shooting, hockey, track and field events, cricket and many others. We will use our best endeavours to see a flourishing sporting community in the Borough which enables young people particularly to participate in and enjoy sport. We will seek to give assistance in line with national and local planning policies and financial guidelines that reflect the wishes of the community. We very much wish the Poppies well when they meet Eastwood after the Christmas break as well as in their league and other cup matches.’

(For 19, Against 0, Not Voting 12)
(NB: Councillor Zanger left the meeting at 8.30pm)
08.C.65
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITIES ACT 2007

Councillor Jonathan Bullock proposed, Councillor Paul Marks seconded, and it was


RESOLVED 
that
i)
This Council recognises the opportunity that the Sustainable Communities Act 2007 gives to local communities to improve their area by identifying actions that can be facilitated by central government and which will provide clear community benefit; and
ii)
The Council notes that the deadline for submission of suggestions to the Local Government Association, as “selector”, in accordance with the Act, is the 31st July 2009. Accordingly it is proposed that this opportunity is referred to the Research & Development Committee for inclusion into its work programme so that it can consider, consult and report back to the Executive any recommended actions that could and should be submitted to the Local Government Association before the deadline.
08.C.66
CEDAR ROAD, KETTERING – IMPROVEMENTS TO SHOPPING AREA

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked Councillor Mark Dearing the following question:-


‘Myself and Councillor Adams very much welcome the clean up of Cedar Road shops with money from both Kettering Borough Council and Northamptonshire County Council.  We were advised that all works would be carried out and completed to plan by the end of 2008.  Can you advise the latest situation and any revised due date if appropriate?’


Councillor Dearing replied as follows:-

‘Work started on Monday 15th December 2008 with the resurfacing of the frontage to the shops and, subject to interruptions caused by weather, is due for completion by the end of December. ‘

08.C.67
ROADS IN AVONDALE GRANGE WARD

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked Councillor Mark Dearing the following question:-

‘Which roads in Avondale Grange will benefit from verge hardening works this financial year?’

Councillor Dearing replied as follows:-


‘In addition to Cedar Road the Council is also doing Elizabeth Road and is planning to do Rosewood Place in the next financial year.’
08.C.68
RESIDENTS PARKING – CONSULTATION COSTS

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked Councillor Mark Dearing the following question:-

‘What has been the cost to date of the residents’ parking consultation?’
Councillor Dearing replied as follows:-
‘£31,580.35’ 

Councillor Corazzo asked the following supplementary question:-

‘Was it foolish of Councillor Hollobone to predict that a borough-wide residents parking scheme would be in place by 1st April 2009?’


Councillor Dearing responded as follows:-


‘No’.

08.C.69
FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE TO BUSINESSES IN THE BOROUGH
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked Councillor James Hakewill the following question:-

‘Will Councillor Hakewill follow the example of his colleagues in Birmingham and Essex and set up a bank to lend money to struggling businesses in the Borough?’
Councillor Hakewill replied as follows:

‘I am flattered and somewhat humbled by the confidence expressed by Cllr Corazzo in my abilities as leader that he should compare me and Kettering Borough Council with the mighty County and City of Essex and Birmingham.  Despite this reassuring gesture he will know that neither I, nor any previous leader of the Council has the power to set-up a bank.  Our system of governance relies on collective decision-making.  So no, I will not be personally setting up a bank.

It is now, and has been for many years, this council’s policy to work with partners to share the load and the knowledge required to improve life in the Borough.  The recent Credit Crunch Summit at the Kettering Conference Centre involved both banking and building society contributions and it is my belief that they, and the systems they are part of that are best placed to understand and offer help to struggling businesses.
Should Cllr Corazzo and his colleagues be able to cost out such an idea in an alternative Labour Group budget for the Council in 2009/10 (and therefore a full three year MTFS) I am sure we would look at it along with any risk assessment and pressures such an option may place on our other services.’

08.C.70
ASSISTANCE TO FARMERS IN THE BOROUGH
Councillor Paul Corazzo asked Councillor Russell Roberts the following question:-
‘After the Summer 2008 motion to full Council to help farmers in the Borough, what practical steps have been taken and how many farmers have been helped?’



Councillor Roberts responded as follows:

‘I welcome the, albeit late, enthusiasm from Councillor Corazzo to raise the issue of farming.  He will remember that the motion on the 25th June 2008 stated "We call on the Minister of Agriculture to listen to the genuine concerns of local farmers and to find ways to assist this vital industry in the face of spiraling costs and increasing bureaucracy."

At that time, even after an excellent presentation by Mr. David Reynolds, neither he nor his colleagues felt able to support the motion.  I welcome this renewed interest and would be happy for him to identify the correct contact details for anyone in Government to whom he feels it would be appropriate to re-iterate the genuine concerns expressed that night.  On receipt of his suggestions I would be happy to draft and send a letter.

Naturally the opportunity to hear first-hand about the difficulties being experienced by local farmers will have enabled Councillors to speak with greater authority than would have been the case if we had not had the debate on the night.’
Councillor Corazzo asked the following supplementary question:-

‘Does Councillor Roberts agree with the sentiments expressed by a constituent in respect of this matter that the Leader of the Council should resign?’


Councillor Roberts responded as follows:-


‘No.’

08.C.71
‘THE VOICE’ NEWSLETTER
Councillor Victoria Perry asked Councillor Jonathan Bullock the following question:-
‘What are the initial reactions to the Voice newsletter?’

Councillor Bullock responded as follows :

‘Initial feedback indicates that the pilot edition of ‘Voice’, the Community Newsletter, was well received. The Council has had positive feedback from residents, partners, staff and members. A member of the public who attended a recent customer forum said: “The new Voice magazine was very good. It was useful and informative, with a great design.”’
Councillor Perry asked the following supplementary question:-

‘Could Councillor Bullock comment on allegations made by Councillor Corazzo on his web log that a sum of £60,000 has been spent on ‘Voice’ and that funding for similar publications by Corby Borough Council had been funded by the North Northamptonshire Development Company?.’

Councillor Bullock responded as follows:-

‘The edition of ‘Voice’ that was published earlier in the year was a pilot edition and no decision has yet been taken in respect of further editions, so it is not yet possible to predict the costs and it is wrong to say that the cost of publishing it will be £60,000 for the year.

Corby Borough Council have benefitted from various funding sources that are not available to this authority, but the Council is working with the North Northamptonshire Development Company to provide funding for joint initiatives.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.40 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

iw
(Council No. 1)

17.12.08


